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Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Hearing Board 
Meeting Notice and Agenda 

Members May 5, 2022 
Matthew Buehler 5:30 p.m. 
Frank Kurnik  
Chad Carnes, P.E.  
Kenneth Lund, Attorney 
John Adams 

Washoe County Administration Complex, Building A 

Matt Smith – Alt. Caucus Room 
Ronald J. Anderson, P.E., Alt. 1001 East Ninth Street 
 Reno, NV 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
An item listed with asterisk (*) next to it is an item for which no action will be taken. 
5:30 p.m. 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum 
2. *Pledge of Allegiance 
3. *Public Comment 

Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action 
may not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is 
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item. 

4. Election of new Chair- (For possible action) 
5. Approval of Agenda – (For possible action) 

May 5, 2022 
6. Approval of Draft Minutes – (For possible action) 

September 3, 2020 
7.  Public Hearing to determine whether or not to recommend approval to the District Board of 

Health for a variance for APN 230-101-07 section 040.100 Table 2. – (For possible action) 
Staff Representative:  Ellen Messinger-Patton 

 Matthew McCormack (M&T Land Holdings LLC) 
 9621 Lane Garrett Drive 
 Reno, NV 89511 
 
8.  Public Hearing to determine whether or not to recommend approval to the District Board of 

Health for a variance for APN 222-073-04 section 040.100 Table 2. – (For possible action) 
Staff Representative: Josh Philpott 
 
Michael & Julia Dianda 
2500 Kinney Lane 
Reno, NV 89511 
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9. *Public Comment 

Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action 
may not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is 
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item. 
 

10. Adjournment – (For possible action) 
______________________________________________________________________________ 

Possible Changes to Agenda Order and Timing: Items on the agenda may be taken out of order, combined with other 
items, withdrawn from the agenda, moved to the agenda of another later meeting, moved to or from the Consent section, or 
they may be voted on in a block. Items with a specific time designation will not be heard prior to the stated time, but may 
be heard later. Items listed in the Consent section of the agenda are voted on as a block and will not be read or 
considered separately unless withdrawn from the Consent agenda. 

Special Accommodations: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board Meetings are accessible to the disabled. 
Disabled members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested to notify 
Administrative Health Services in writing at the Washoe County Health District, 1001 East Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, 
NV 89512, or by calling 775.328.2415, 24 hours prior to the meeting. 

Public Comment: During the “Public Comment” items, anyone may speak pertaining to any matter either on or off the 
agenda, to include items to be heard on consent. For the remainder of the agenda, public comment will only be heard 
during items that are not marked with an asterisk (*). Any public comment for hearing items will be heard before action is 
taken on the item and must be about the specific item being considered by the Board. In order to speak during any public 
comment, each speaker must fill out a “Request to Speak” form and/or submit comments for the record to the Recording 
Secretary. Public comment and presentations for individual agenda items are limited as follows: fifteen minutes each for 
staff and appellant presentations, five minutes for a speaker representing a group, and three minutes for individual 
speakers unless extended by questions from the Board or by action of the Chair. 

Response to Public Comment: The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board can deliberate or take action only if a matter 
has been listed on an agenda properly posted prior to the meeting. During the public comment period, speakers may address 
matters listed or not listed on the published agenda. The Open Meeting Law does not expressly prohibit responses to 
public comments by the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board. However, responses from the Board members to 
unlisted public comment topics could become deliberation on a matter without notice to the public. On the advice of legal 
counsel and to ensure the public has notice of all matters the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board will consider, 
Board members may choose not to respond to public comments, except to correct factual inaccuracies, ask for Health 
District Staff action or to ask that a matter be listed on a future agenda. The Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Board may do 
this either during the public comment item or during the following item:  “Board Comments – Limited to Announcement or 
Issues for future Agendas.” 

Posting of Agenda; Location of Website: 

Pursuant to NRS 241.020, Notice of this meeting was posted at the following locations: 

Washoe County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St., Reno, NV 
Downtown Reno Library, 301 S. Center St., Reno, NV 
Reno City Hall, 1 E. 1st St., Reno, NV 
Sparks City Hall, 431 Prater Way, Sparks, NV 
Washoe County Administration Building, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 
Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health 
State of Nevada Website: https://notice.nv.gov 

How to Get Copies of Agenda and Support Materials: Supporting materials are available to the public at the Washoe 
County Health District located at 1001 E. 9th Street, in Reno, Nevada.  Ms. Laura Rogers, Administrative Secretary to the 
District Board of Health is the person designated by the Washoe County District Board of Health to respond to 
requests for supporting materials. Ms. Rogers is located at the Washoe County Health District and may be reached by 
telephone at (775) 328-2415 or by email at lrogers@washoecounty.us. Supporting materials are also available at the 
Washoe County Health District Website   www.washoecounty.us/health  pursuant to the requirements of NRS 241.020. 
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date:  May 5, 2022 

 
TO:  Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 
FROM: David Kelly, EHS Supervisor  

775-846-6623, dakelly@washoecounty.gov  
SUBJECT: Election of a Chair for the Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Board. Staff 

recommends Matthew Buehler as Chair. 

SUMMARY 
With the seating of a new Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Board (SWS Board), per the governing 
regulations, a new chair must be selected.   
PREVIOUS ACTION 
There has been no previous action. The new election has been triggered by the decision of the previous 
Chair to step down. 
BACKGROUND 
On April 24, 2022, the previous Chair of the SWS Board’s term expired. When asked if he wished to 
continue on the Board, he indicated that he was willing to continue to participate, however, he did not 
wish to remain as Chair.   
Section 170.025 of the Washoe County Health District Regulations Governing Sewage, Wastewater, 
and Sanitation Applications require the SWS Board elect from its members a Chair. The regulations 
also allow for the SWS Board to elect other officers if it deems them necessary, but in the past, the Chair 
has been the only officer the elected. 
As this is an almost entirely new SWS Board, this may be a good opportunity for members to introduce 
themselves and their credentials as part of the discussion. Currently, Matthew Buehler is the longest 
standing member of the Board and has been a member since 2018. He has been through several appeals, 
variance applications, and other Board matters during his tenure.   
RECOMMENDATION 
Based on information presented, staff recommends: The Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing 
Advisory Board elect Matthew Buehler as Chair.  
POSSIBLE MOTION 
Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “move to elect 
Matthew Buehler as Chair of the Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Board”. 
Or 
Should the Board decide to elect a different member as Chair, a possible motion would be “move to 
elect insert name of Board member as Chair of the Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Board.” 

mailto:dakelly@washoecounty.gov
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date:  May 5, 2022  

 
TO:  Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 
FROM: David Kelly, EHS Supervisor  

775-846-6623, dakelly@washoecounty.gov  
SUBJECT: Approval of Draft Minutes from September 3, 2020   
 

SUMMARY 
The last meeting of the Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board (SWS Board) 
was held on September 3, 2020. Minutes of SWS Board meetings are approved at the subsequent 
meeting, but due to the length of time and change of Board members, this staff report was prepared to 
assist with the agenda item. 
PREVIOUS ACTION 
There has been no previous action.   
BACKGROUND 
On September 3, 2020, the SWS Board held a meeting. The only agenda item outside of the normal 
approval of the agenda and previous meeting minutes was a variance request.   
Matthew Buehler was the only current SWS Board member to have been present. Current staff was also 
present for the meeting. In order to assist with determining if approval is appropriate, staff wanted to 
inform the Board that they have reviewed the draft minutes provided and believe that they are correct 
and accurate as written. 
RECOMMENDATION 
Based on information presented, staff recommends: The Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing 
Advisory Board approve the draft minutes from September 3, 2020.  
POSSIBLE MOTION 
Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “move to approve the 
draft minutes from September 3, 2020.” 
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Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation Hearing Board 
Meeting Minutes 

 
 
Members 

 
Thursday September 3, 2020 

Ronald J. Anderson, P.E., Chair 6:00 p.m. 
Matthew Buehler  
Vonnie Fundin Washoe County Administration Complex, Building B 
Nick Vestbie, P.E. Health District South Conference Room 
Matt Smith - Alternate 1001 East Ninth Street 
Ray Pezonella, P.E - Alternate Reno, NV 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
1. Roll Call and Determination of Quorum 

Chair Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.  
The following members and staff were present: 
Members present: Ronald J. Anderson, Chair (via teleconference) 

Matthew Buehler (via teleconference) 
 Nick Vestbie, P.E. 
 
Staff present: Herb Kaplan, DA (via teleconference) 

Dave Kelly 
 

Members absent: Vonnie Fundin  
Ray Pezonella, P.E., Alternate 
Matt Smith, Alternate 

 
Ms. Valentin verified a quorum was present.   

2. Pledge of Allegiance 
Those present and via teleconference pledged allegiance to the flag led by Mr. Vestbie. 

3. Public Comment 
As no public comments were presented, Mr. Vestbie closed the public comment period. 

4. Approval of Agenda – September 3, 2020 
Mr. Vestbie moved to accept the agenda of the September 3, 2020 Sewage, Wastewater, & 

Sanitation Board (SWS Board) regular meeting.  Mr. Buehler seconded the motion which was 
approved three in favor and none against. 
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5. Approval of Draft Minutes – April 4, 2019 
Mr. Vestbie moved to accept the minutes of the January 30, 2019 Sewage, Wastewater, 

and Sanitation Board (SWS Board) regular meeting.  Chair Anderson seconded the motion 
which was approved three in favor and none against. 

6. Public Hearing to determine whether or not to recommend approval to the District 
Board of Health for a variance for APN 023-131-42 section 020.080. –  
Staff Representative:  David Kelly 

 Mark Hermann 
 3620 Plumas Drive 
 Reno, NV  89509 
  Dave Kelly, EHS Staff – provided an overview of the request for variance from Mr. 

Hermann.  He stated this was submitted due to a financial hardship as costs to drag sewer from 
Moana Lane were prohibitive to the project. 

Mr. Hermann presented his cost estimate of the mainline sewer extension at approximately 
$190k in order to construct the necessary mainline extension.  Other elements not included in 
his estimate had the potential to increase the cost to over $300k.  With his house valued at 
$548k and current loan of $300k it would be a financial hardship to hook up to the City of 
Reno sewer system.  He also indicated that the City of Reno had told him that they would allow 
him to hook up but that it would not ever really be approved due to other neighbors in the 
community and the disruption to the city streets. 

Mr. Vestbie inquired the reason for this request.   
Mr. Hermann informed the board that he was attempting to remodel the house which was 

in need of repair and add a bedroom to improve the value of the home.  He thought that with 
such an old leach field – in particular with a tree over it – probably needed to be replaced 
anyways and at that point adding the capacity for a new bedroom would be a good idea. 

Chair Anderson questioned the validity of the estimate and wondered if there were other 
options such as running a pump line directly to the existing main in Moana that might be 
cheaper.   

Mr. Hermann stated that the City of Reno had said that they would not allow for any 
connection without a mainline extension.   

Mr. Kelly weighed in that from his experience working with City of Reno Sewer, Mr. 
Hermann was correct that a mainline extension would likely be required.   

Mr. Vestbie commented to the Board that he had checked with a local excavator and he 
felt that the general estimate provided by Mr. Hermann was in the ballpark for at least those 
portions.   

Chair Anderson stated he was on the fence and pointed out that no percolation testing or 
soil profiles had been provided as they would expect to see.   

Mr. Kelly explained that because the property had an existing septic system on it, EHS had 
based the sizing on the original system as was standard policy.   

Mr. Vestbie felt that he was inclined to approve the variance as the costs were exorbitant 
to a level as to make it unreasonable to require a property owner shoulder.   
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Mr. Vestbie asked Chair Anderson if he would be more amenable to approving if a new 
test trench and percolation test were conducted and the design was based on that rather than 
the historical sizing.   

Chair Anderson said that he felt it would be more appropriate and he would support that.  
Mr. Vestbie made a motion to approve Variance Case #1-20S with the condition that a test 

trench and percolation testing be performed and the system to be designed based on those 
results.  Chair Anderson seconded the motion which was approved three in favor and none 
against. 

7. Public Comment 
As no public comments were presented, Mr. Vestbie closed the public comment period. 

8. Adjournment –  
At 6:45 p.m., Chair Anderson moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Vestbie seconded the 

motion which was approved three in favor and none against. 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date:  May 5, 2022 

 
TO:  Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 
FROM: Ellen Messinger-Patton, REHS  

775-900-7233 epatton@washoecounty.gov  
SUBJECT: Recommend the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) Hearing Board support 

the presented Variance Case H22-0001VARI (M&T Land Holdings LLC) to allow 
the approval of portions of a septic system (WBLD21-104161) with less than the 
required 25’ setback to a drainage channel. The variance requests a building sewer 
line be allowed to cross a storm drainage channel. The building sewer will be sleeved 
with 6” SDR35 pipe, anchored with concrete and installed 1’ below the lined drainage 
channel. 

 

SUMMARY 
This staff report summarizes the Environmental Health Services Division’s (EHS) review of the 
submitted variance application for your decision to recommend or deny approval to the District Board 
of Health (DBOH) a variance for APN 230-101-07 which is owned by Matthew McCormack (M&T 
Land Holdings).  The variance requests a building sewer line be allowed to cross a storm drainage 
channel. The building sewer will be sleeved with 6” SDR35 pipe, anchored with concrete and installed 
1’ below the lined drainage channel.  
Previous Action 
There has been no previous action with this variance request. A Washoe County Building Department 
permit application for a single-family dwelling (WBLD21-103839) and for a barn with associated 
plumbing (WBLD21-104161) were received by EHS on October 5, 2021. The parcel in question will 
be developed with a domestic well.  
Background 
Environmental Health Services staff has worked with the engineer to find the best possible solution to 
design an onsite sewage disposal system (OSDS) for this property. The property is 14.46 acres, will be 
served by a private well, and has a drainage channel flowing through it from west to north during storm 
events. During the design phase to build on the property and place an OSDS, it was determined there 
are few options for meeting all applicable setbacks to the drainage channel and private well as required 
in the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Sewage, Wastewater and 
Sanitation (SWS).  
Section 040.100 of the SWS Regulations requires building sewer lines meet a minimum 25’ horizontal 
setback to drainage channels. Section 010.088 of the SWS Regulations defines a drainage channel as 
anything through which storm waters sometimes flow.  

mailto:epatton@washoecounty.gov
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The property owner contracted with Universal Engineering Services to design an OSDS to be the most 
protective of the public and environmental health for the parcel, and then contracted with Monte Vista 
Consulting for the variance design. The proposed design has the building sewer line sleeved with 
minimum 6” SDR35 pipe within an approximate 25’ long zone on each side of the SDR35 lined 
stormwater drainage channel. The building sewer line will then be buried 1’ below the lined drainage 
channel.  All other portions of the OSDS are proposed to be located outside the 25’ setback to the 
drainage channel as required in Section 040.100. Additionally, drainage channels within 100’ of the 
proposed septic system will be lined with 40 mil Enviroliner 6040 or equivalent, which will prevent 
infiltration of effluent into the drainage channel. These measures further contribute to the protective 
nature of the proposed design.  
Staff has been on site to validate the proposed OSDS layout. Based on field observations it is noted the 
proposed design layout matches the property in question. The designated septic area is located within 
FEMA Flood Zone “A,” and the design engineer has provided adequate certification of the system 
function in the event of a flood. The proposed septic system is an engineered sand filter, which 
efficiently treats effluent in high groundwater areas. This project has several barriers for protection and 
should effectively allow effluent to be treated in a manner that does not pose a risk to public health.  
The only alternative to crossing the drainage channel would be to reroute and fill the storm drainage 
channel.  This would require a large amount of fill to be installed at a significant cost and is not an easily 
feasible solution. 
Staff is supportive of this as a standard mitigation measure. Other variances that have been approved in 
previous years were approved with this same technique of lining. Staff are currently drafting updates to 
the existing SWS Regulations to allow for the process of reducing a setback to a drainage channel by 
way of encasement as a standard process, as the risk to public health is adequately mitigated.  
Findings of Fact 
The Board must consider the following when making a recommendation on this variance to the DBOH:  

1. Will the proposed variance result in contamination of water to the extent it cannot be used 
for its existing or expected use? 
Reply:  If the system functions as intended, then there should be not effluent discharge to 
surface water or groundwater and should not pose a threat to groundwater contamination. 
If the building sewer line crossing the drainage channel fails, it could possibly contaminate 
the water in the drainage channel with raw sewage until such time as the flow is stopped. 
Additionally, this channel will only intermittently convey water during storm events, 
meaning that the channel will be empty most of the time.  

2. Will the proposed variance pose a threat to public health? 
Reply:  There are two primary ways that sewage can pose a threat to public health, direct 
exposure via surface and groundwater contamination in areas with domestic wells. Direct 
exposure in this situation would most likely occur if the sleeving is compromised. EHS 
feels this is unlikely as it will be buried and not easily accessible. As indicated in question 
#1, the system should also not cause a groundwater contamination issue as long as the 
system is maintained and functions properly. In an additional measure of protection, 
drainage channels within 100’ of the proposed septic system will be lined with 40 mil 
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Enviroliner 6040 or equivalent, which will prevent infiltration of effluent into the drainage 
channel.  

3. Are there other reasonable alternatives? 
Reply:  In order to maintain all applicable setbacks and not cross the drainage channel the 
applicant could perform one of the following alternatives:  

a. Remove all plumbing from proposed barn. The only plumbing to cross the drainage 
channel extends from the barn. This alternative is not consistent with the property 
owner’s wishes for their property. 

b. Reroute drainage channel to NW which would require large amount of fill at 
significant cost to the homeowner.  

Conditions of Approval 
1. Any instances of system non-function must be reported to WCHD for review and shall be 

repaired immediately. In the event of failure to maintain or lack of system function, WCHD 
may require sampling and/or impose restrictions on the property based on the functionality 
of the septic system, up to and including removal of the drainage channel crossing. 

2. Require recording of the variance to the parcel to ensure proper public records notification 
in the event the property is sold to any other person or entity. Recording may not be 
removed without Health District approval. 

Recommendation 
Staff recommends the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) Hearing Board support the 
presented Variance Case H22-0001VARI (M&T Land Holdings LLC) to allow the approval of 
portions of a septic system (WBLD21-104161) with less than the required 25’ setback to a drainage 
channel.  The variance requests a building sewer line be allowed to cross a storm drainage channel. The 
building sewer will be sleeved with 6” SDR35 pipe, anchored with concrete and installed 1’ below the 
lined drainage channel. 
Possible Motion 
Should the SWS Hearing Board wish to approve the variance application, the four possible motions 
would be:  

1. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0001VARI (M&T Land Holdings LLC) to allow the approval of a 
septic system as proposed, including all recommended conditions”, OR 

2. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0001VARI (M&T Land Holdings LLC) to allow the approval of a 
septic system as proposed, without conditions”, OR 

3. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0001VARI (M&T Land Holdings LLC) to allow the approval of a 
septic system as proposed, with the following conditions (list conditions)”, OR 

4. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a denial of Variance Case H22-0001VARI 
(M&T Land Holdings LLC).” 

The SWS Board may also formulate their own motion or request additional information from the 
applicant if desired. 
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Washoe County Community Services Department 
1001 East 9th Street 
Reno, NV 89512                    April 28, 2022 
 
RE: H22-0001VARI – McCormack Residence – Variance Narrative 
 
The  McCormack  Residence  project  consists  of  a  new  custom  home  and  detached  barn  at  11265 
Thomas Creek Road (APN:230‐101‐07).  The site is 14.46 acres and has no access to municipal water or 
sanitary  sewer,  therefore  will  be  served  by  a  private  onsite  well  and  septic  system.    Universal 
Engineering Sciences prepared the onsite septic  system design  for  the property.   The reason for  this 
variance  request  is  to allow  for a  sanitary  sewer  lateral  serving a bathroom  in  the detached barn  to 
cross a storm drain culvert under the driveway.   As  the required 25’ minimum separation cannot be 
achieved at  this crossing,  the proposed crossing will provide a 50’ minimum 6” sleeve of SDR35 PVC 
pipe around the 4” SDR35 PVC sewer lateral centered at the crossing along with concrete anchors at 
each end.  Additionally, the sanitary sewer will be a minimum of 1.0’ below the 12” SDR35 PVC storm 
drain  culvert.   Based on conversations with  the Washoe County Health Department  it  is understood 
this  solution  is under consideration  to become a  standard crossing detail which,  if approved, will be 
acceptable without a Variance approval in the near future.   
 
The proposed mitigation will provide three water tight pipes with the individual sticks of pipe centered 
on the crossing.  Combined with the fact that the sewer will be below the storm drain, the crossing will 
provide significant protection from any sewer contamination of the storm drain culvert.  This crossing 
is necessary as the only alternative other than eliminating the bathroom in the detached barn would 
be to redirect the stormwater flows around the residence on the northern side.   This solution would 
result in a significant amount of additional grading and import of fill material compared to the current 
design.    This  would  compound  an  already  significant  import  of  material  based  on  the  flood  zone 
requirements.    It  should  be  noted  that  all  flood  irrigation  has  been  redirected  around  the  northern 
portion  of  the  site  utilizing  an  existing  irrigation  channel  well  above  the  house  and  proposed 
improvements.   The culvert  in question  is only  intended to convey surface stormwater  flows around 
the house. 
 
We feel this crossing is safe and provides a solution with adequate mitigation of the risk to public 
health.  Please contact Monte Vista Consulting if you have any questions or if there is anything else I 
can help with. 
  
 Sincerely, 
 Monte Vista Consulting 

 
 
 

 Michael Vicks, P.E. 
 Principal 
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date:  May 5, 2022 

 
TO:  Sewage, Wastewater, and Sanitation Hearing Advisory Board 
FROM: Josh Philpott, Registered Environmental Health Specialist  

775-433-4007, jphilpott@washoecounty.gov  
SUBJECT: Staff recommends the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) Hearing Board 

support the presented Variance Case H22-0002VARI (Michael & Julie Dianda) to 
allow the approval of portions of a septic system (WBLD21-105162) with less than the 
required 25’ setback to a drainage channel. The variance requests a reduced setback to 
a drainage channel by way of encasing the building sewer line with concrete within an 
approximate 10’ long zone to meet the setback for the drainage channel.  

 

SUMMARY 
This staff report summarizes the Environmental Health Services Division’s (EHS) review of the 
submitted variance application for your decision to recommend or deny approval to the District Board 
of Health (DBOH) a variance for APN 222-073-04 which is owned by Michael & Julie Dianda. The 
variance requests the allowance of a building sewer line to cross an existing hard piped storm water 
drainage channel. The building sewer line would be concrete encased from the point of crossing, 
extending to 5 feet on both sides of the crossing. The building sewer line will run above the 
drainage channel with a minimum vertical separation of 6 inches. 
Previous Action 
There has been no previous action with this variance request. A Washoe County Building Department 
permit application for a pool house (WBLD21-105162) was received by EHS on December 7, 2021.  
The parcel in question is served by a domestic well.  
Background 
The property is 6.1 acres with an existing 4 bedroom home and on site sewage disposal system. A 
drainage channel runs west to east across the property. The channel begins as an open catch basin and 
runs underground through SDR35 PVC pipe. The channel flows into a second open drainage ditch 
running along the south end of the property which terminates in an onsite pond. The pond is shared with 
an adjacent property (2600 Kinney Ln, 222-073-05). 
The proposed building sewer line for the pool house was partially installed during a remodel under 
permit WBLD17-102247 but has not yet been utilized to convey sewage. The building sewer line is 
connected to a pump to move the effluent up to the septic tank before being distributed to the leach field. 
The line and associated pump were not inspected by or signed off by a Washoe County Health District 
employee. During a meeting with contractors and the project engineer, Health District employees were 
able to verify that the installed line meets the required 50’ setback to the pond. 
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Section 040.100 of the SWS Regulations requires building sewer lines meet a minimum 25’ horizontal 
setback to drainage channels. Section 010.088 of the SWS Regulations defines a drainage channel as 
anything through which storm waters sometimes flow.  
The property owner contracted with Axion Engineering to design an OSDS to be the most protective of 
the public and environmental health for the parcel. The proposed design includes connecting the 
building sewer line from the pool house partially installed building sewer line and encasing it in concrete 
within an approximate 5 foot long zone on each side of the SDR35 lined stormwater drainage channel. 
The building sewer line crosses at a minimum of 6 inches above the lined drainage channel. All other 
portions of the existing OSDS are located outside the 25’ setback to the drainage channel as required in 
Section 040.100.  
Staff has been on site to evaluate the existing property conditions. Based on field observations it is noted 
the proposed design layout matches the property in question. The proposed bathroom in the pool house 
will have seasonal usage and as such should not pose an excess amount of waste to be introduced into 
the OSDS. The storm drainage channel on the property is not a constant source of water and is designed 
to only capture runoff from the property itself. 
Staff is supportive of this as a standard mitigation measure. Other variances that have been approved in 
previous years were approved with this same technique of lining. Staff are currently drafting updates to 
the existing SWS Regulations to allow for the process of reducing a setback to a drainage channel by 
way of encasement as a standard process, as the risk to public health is adequately mitigated.  
Findings of Fact 
The Board must consider the following when making a recommendation on this variance to the DBOH:  

1. Will the proposed variance result in contamination of water to the extent it cannot be used 
for its existing or expected use? 
Reply:  If the system functions as intended, then there should be not effluent discharge to 
surface water or groundwater and should not pose a threat to groundwater contamination. 
If the building sewer line crossing the drainage channel fails, it could possibly contaminate 
the water in the drainage channel with raw sewage until such time as the flow is stopped. 
Additionally, this channel will only intermittently convey water during storm events, 
meaning that the channel will be empty most of the time.  

2. Will the proposed variance pose a threat to public health? 
Reply:  There are two primary ways that sewage can pose a threat to public health, direct 
exposure via surface and groundwater contamination in areas with domestic wells. Direct 
exposure in this situation would most likely occur if the sleeving is compromised. EHS 
feels this is unlikely as it will be buried and not easily accessible. As indicated in question 
#1, the system should also not cause a groundwater contamination issue as long as the 
system is maintained and functions properly. 
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3. Are there other reasonable alternatives? 
Reply:  In order to maintain all applicable setbacks and not cross the drainage channel the applicant 
could perform one of the following alternatives:  

a. Remove all plumbing from proposed pool house. The only plumbing to cross the 
drainage channel extends from the pool house. This alternative is not consistent 
with the property owner’s wishes for their property. 

b. Reroute drainage channel around the pool house and connect to the existing 
drainage channel on the south of the property.  This would require significant costs 
to reroute the drainage channel and remove the portion where the building sewer 
and existing drainage channel cross. 

Conditions of Approval 
1. Any instances of system non-function must be reported to WCHD for review and shall be 

repaired immediately. In the event of failure to maintain or lack of system function, WCHD 
may require sampling and/or impose restrictions on the property based on the functionality 
of the building sewer line, up to and including removal of the storm drain crossing. 

2. Require recording of the variance to the parcel to ensure proper public records notification 
in the event the property is sold to any other person or entity. Recording may not be 
removed without Health District approval.  

Recommendation 
Staff recommends the Sewage, Wastewater and Sanitation (SWS) Hearing Board support the 
presented Variance Case H22-0002VARI (Michael & Julie Dianda) to allow the approval of portions 
of a septic system (WBLD21-105162) with less than the required 25’ setback to a drainage 
channel. The variance requests a reduced setback to a drainage channel by way of encasing the 
building sewer line with concrete within an approximate 10’ long zone to meet the setback for the 
drainage channel.  
Possible Motion 
Should the SWS Hearing Board wish to approve the variance application, the four possible motions 
would be:  

1. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0002VARI (Michael & Julie Dianda) to allow the approval of a septic 
system as proposed, including all recommended conditions”; OR 

2. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0002VARI (Michael & Julie Dianda) to allow the approval of a septic 
system as proposed, without conditions”; OR 

3. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a recommendation for approval of 
Variance Case H22-0002VARI (Michael & Julie Dianda) to allow the approval of a septic 
system as proposed, with the following conditions (list conditions)”; OR 

4. “Move to present to the District Board of Health a denial of Variance Case H22-0002VARI 
(Michael & Julie Dianda)”. The SWS Board may also formulate their own motion or 
request additional information from the applicant if desired. 
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